MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 7th December 2009 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.
Present: Cllr Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Rolf Brindle; Terry Chivers; John Glover; Don Millard; Pat Nicol; Steve Petty and Mike Sankey. 

Apologies: Cllrs. Elisabethe Bean; Gregory Coombes; Paul Clark and Richard Wood. 

266/09
Declarations of Interest: Cllr.Petty declared an interest in the letter received from Melksham Lions re roundabout Sponsorship, as a member and former Chairman of Melksham Lions. Cllr. Baines declared an interest in PA MW 02757 as a customer of Oakley Farm. Cllr Petty declared an interest in the planning item relating to the Local Centre land at Bowerhill, as a member of the Wiltshire Council Planning Committee.  
267/09      Public Participation


a) Shaw Playing Field – Dogs on leads:  Shaw resident Peter Davis made clear that he had submitted his letter of concern about the new Council sign to stipulate dogs had to be kept on leads, as a member of the public and not as a Unitary Councillor.


b) Police Report – Barry Dalton: Community Police Officer Barry Dalton reported on the following matters:

The Paddocks, Semington Road: He was keen to work with the Semington Road residents  re any anti-social problems relating to the Paddocks. Residents did get in touch when issues arose but since the Meeting held in November things had quietened down and there had been no contact.

Dog related matters: Following concerns re dog-fouling in a couple of areas in the parish he had been in touch with the Dog Warden, Sebastian Williams. The Dog-Training Awareness Session at Southwick had been successful and it was hoped to hold a Training event at Bowerhill some time in January. Training could also be done in other areas, if necessary. 

Cllr. Mills reported that there was a serious dog-fouling issue at Bowerhill Sports Field. Teams were having to remove faeces from the pitch before they could play. The Youth Club also had the same problem. 


Barry Dalton explained that Wiltshire Council was raising awareness of dog-fouling problems via a press campaign. Fouling in a particular area was being highlighted using a spray paint to raise awareness among dog owners. 


Speed –related issues:  There was still a problem re speeding at Bowerhill. A survey had been carried out in 2007 and this had been followed up the next year, but unfortunately strips had been vandalised and so results were incomplete. Speeds had slightly reduced and the average speed in Halifax Road was less than 30.m.p.h., but this did not mean the Neighbourhood Policing Team would not still target the area

Parking, Bowerhill:  There was still a parking issue in Halifax Road but he had not yet seen any cars actually causing an obstruction. There were no actual parking restrictions and one had to rely on driver common sense. If restrictions were introduced, drivers would just park in Sterling or De Haviland Close. 

Cllr. Mills  reported that the Highways Dept had also emphasised that drivers were not breaking any law. There were 8 – 9 vehicles which regularly parked there and when the bus came around the corner it often had to break hard as a result. 
                  Exploding Post Box, Whitley   Cllr. Chivers asked whether the Police had been able to detect the culprits. He could not see why this had happened as to carry out such an act involved having to purchase explosives. Barry Dalton  replied that although the Police had suspects, there was no direct evidence. It had happened elsewhere in the district and was not someone local to Melksham. Cllr. Mills likened this to litter-bin firing – another pointless and destructive exercise.

Police Telephone line:  Cllr. Chivers reported that there were still problems getting though on the 0845 number. He had tried to report a drink/driver with a bottle of gin in his hand who then went on to have a head-on collision. Barry Dalton emphasised that drink-driving warranted a 999 call.


Speeding A3102:  Cllr Millard  reported the need for more speed checks on A3102. The Police had caught a speeding motorcyclist in St Margaret Gardens. Further up in Churchill Avenue, speeds were sometimes horrendous.


Speed checks, Woodrow Road: Cllr. Baines expressed thanks for recent speed checks in Woodrow Road. A Police Officer had been there with a speed-gun in the middle of the day. He emphasised the worst times were morning and evening during commuting times.

Burglaries:  Barry Dalton reported that there had been a series of burglaries in Bowerhill and Beanacre; mainly opportunists after jewellery who the Police were targeting. There had been some arrests. These could have been stimulated by recent TV programmes which emphasised the increasing value of gold. The Police were working with residents to make them more security-conscious. 


b) Report from Wiltshire Councillor Roy While: Parking Review:   Cllr. Roy While reported that Wiltshire Council was doing a Parking Review and he had referred the parking problems at Halifax, between the Pilot and Locking Close and at the bottom and top ends of Hornchurch Road for investigation. A Consultation Paper would be issued shortly. 

DC Leisure Contract:  The Contract had now been reviewed. He had organised a Meeting between Robin Townsend and interested parties.

Melksham Area Board:  Cllr. While noted that Abbi had attended the October Council Meeting. Several grant applications had been received for the next Board Meeting on 16th December and he hoped Melksham Without would also apply for grant aid.  The Clerk reported that she was preparing a grant application on behalf of several parishes for another set of speed flashing signs for the Melksham Area. 

Core Strategy Consultation:  The Consultation held in Melksham had gone well. 


Consultation re Planning Service:  Wiltshire Council had received very few complaints about the Planning Service. 


New School Issues:  He was aware of a resident’s complaint re glare from new lighting and this problem had now been resolved.   Cllr. Glover  reported that  the school would cause a parking problem in Bowerhill.

Lorry Review:  Cllr. Sankey  asked whether the Police had been consulted re plans to divert  HGV traffic from A361 Seend to A365, past the new school. Barry Dalton reported that designated officers did review proposals from a Police perspective. The Chairman emphasised the Parish Council had concerns re school safety and congestion outside the school. Cllr. Brindle reported that this would result in an additional 300 more lorries each day, on top of existing heavy traffic. Cllr. Glover drew attention to the fact that the road was being made narrower and that there would be two additional pedestrian crossings for the new school. 
Barry Dalton emphasised the Police tried to stay impartial where possible but he agreed issues re the new school were important and that he would find out whether the Police had made comments. 

Speed Limit Review:  The Clerk expressed concern that Wiltshire Council was consulting with parish councils by sending a letter together with a disc with proposed speed limit changes for the whole county. As the website given in the letter was incorrect and the disc did not work, she had rung Wiltshire Council to ask about changes in the Melksham Without area. No officer was able to advise on what the proposals were and she had been told that the Council would have to trawl the website to extract the relevant information if it wished to take part in the consultation process. She had taken up the matter with Jane Scott’s office.

The Council re-convened.
268/09
Minutes, Planning Committee 16th November: Resolved: These Minutes be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record, with the following amendment:

Page 3, Min 234/09 Line 6 “Amend “Wood Road” to “This road”
269/09
Arising from Min. 234/09 Wiltshire 2026 Core Strategy: The Council noted that the Clerk had put a letter in The Melksham News to encourage residents at Bowerhill and Berryfield to respond to the Core Strategy. Cllr. Mills reported he had urged the Bowerhill Residents’ Association to respond as well. He emphasised that the Parish Council had fought for a long time to preserve a rural buffer between Bowerhill and the town and this land had been allocated for recreational use in the District Plan First Alteration, to keep it green. Cllr. Brindle emphasised that if the rural buffer was developed this would be detrimental to the setting of The Spa.  Land behind the Spa was part of the brook flood plain and the Parish Council had applied to make The Spa  a Conservation Area.  Any infill adjacent to Pathfinder Way and behind The Spa would spoil the historic views from The Spa. At present there was a fantastic view from the old Pump rooms right to the Castle.  Cllr. Baines noted that the comment that development should take place near the new school to be sustainable, went against Wiltshire Council’s own proposals to build 270 houses on the old George Ward School site. To be sustainable, Melksham needed to keep all the Christie Miller facilities because if they were relocated to either Trowbridge or Chippenham, people were being encouraged to drive. The loss of the Minor Injury Unit made the town unsustainable as well.  He was unhappy at the way land was being selected for development. This process was being determined by the developers themselves who were promoting their land, rather than by Wiltshire Council Planning Department taking an active role to ensure the selection of sustainable sites. The most logical site for further development; north of Sandridge Road was not being promoted but Wiltshire Council was proposing development of  their own farmland north of Woodrow Road which was isolated from facilities. Cllr. Mills was concerned that although another 400 homes were proposed for Melksham (on top of the 1,440 already allocated) there were no plans to enhance Melksham Town Centre. Other towns such as Marlborough and Malmesbury which historically were larger than Melksham, were now being given much smaller allocations. Cllr. Nicol emphasised that while in other parts of the country celebrations of Garden Cities were taking place, in  Melksham houses were being crammed on every bit of green. New homes had no gardens and people now had to go out of town for shopping. Cllr Mills reported that the present population of Britain was 61 million which was forecast to rise to 77 million by 2050, an extra 16 million in forty years. Cllr Chivers suggested looking at the proposals from a different angle. Melksham lacked pitches and open space whereas 30% of London was now open space. In the past he had written to every retailer, asking them if they could come to Melksham and all had said the town was not big enough. If the population increased there was a better case for having a Minor Injury Unit. The other problem was the lack of large enough units for retailers to use. M and Co was interested in Melksham. If Avon Place were to be demolished in favour of better, larger units, retailers could come to the town. Cllr. Brindle reported he had discussed the lack of units with Planning Officer Jim Sherry. People would only shop in the town if it had the shops they wanted. Cllr. Millard  reported that many people did not shop in Melksham because they worked elsewhere and shopped where they worked. There had been interest in the Woolworths site, but it was difficult to access with lorries. Cllr. Sankey felt there was a lack of medium sized retail shops. Currys in Salisbury was no bigger than the former Currys site in Melksham had been. There had to be demand, the right infrastructure and a Minor Injury Unit. The Council welcomed Wiltshire Council’s foresight in reserving land around the Railway Station. It was agreed regular rail services were needed at work times and for recreation at a price customers could afford. Cllr. Baines expressed concern that all the proposed residential development was on one side of the town, whereas food retail was at the opposite end. It was not sustainable to promote commercial sites well away from where housing development was taking place. Cllr. Glover emphasised the need for transparency in the way in which Section 106 Agreements were negotiated and written. It was noted that land between the town and Bowerhill was being selected for development because the farmer wished to sell, rather than for strategic reasons
Resolved: 1. The Clerk send a letter to Wiltshire Council, based on the above comments. 2. The Council inform Melksham Town Council of the Parish Council’s views.
270/09
Arising from Min. 237/09 Sand and Gravel Bearing Sites: The Council noted a Consultation Paper received from Wiltshire Council. There was concern that the area west of Berryfield should not be included as this was Grade 1 Agricultural Land and part of this area  was in the flood plain. Cllr. Sankey emphasised that the old Roman road along the northern edge of the parish boundary should also be protected. Cllr. Baines emphasised that it would be better to have extraction close to A350. Cllr. Millard  questioned whether Sahara Sandpit had made an application for sand extraction. Cllr. Sankey reported that sand here had high silt content. There was concern that sand and gravel sites were being identified west of Melksham as a reason to put more housing on the east side. It was agreed that all the proposed sites were either difficult to access or too near residential dwellings.

Resolved: The Council object to any extraction of sand and gravel on the sites which had been proposed in the parish.

271/09
Minutes, Sports Field & Leisure Review Meeting, 9th November: Resolved: The Minutes of this meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman , with the following amendment:

List of Councillors Present – add “Cllr. Richard Wood”

272/09
Arising from Min. 226/09   Sports Facilities Review – Christie Miller Centre: The Council noted a copy letter with Petition from Derek Lord of Melksham RAF Association to Wiltshire Council. These papers emphasised the importance of the Christie Miller Centre both as an historic building and as a Sports Centre. A copy reply from Wiltshire Council emphasised that no decision had yet been made on the future of the Christie Miller Centre. There was debate as to whether the Christie Miller centre should be retained in the future. Cllr. Glover  emphasised that the building should be listed as an historic RAF Gym. Cllr. Brindle  felt a good case should be made to retain and enhance it in situ. Cllr Chivers felt it should go as it had already cost the District Council too much money to improve it. Melksham deserved better than a run-down old Sports Centre on an Industrial Estate. So long as the new facility was open to the public during the day as well as in the evenings, this would be better. The Chairman emphasised any replacement would be far smaller and have less facilities. With all the planned housing for Melksham, all the present facilities should be retained .  Cllr. Nicol emphasised that an application should be made to English Heritage to restore the building. It was valuable because it had a sprung floor. Cllr. Millard felt the steel-frame building was now deteriorating rapidly. Cllr. Baines   

proposed the Council work with Mr Lord to list the Christie Miller building. He emphasised it was a purpose-built Centre. 

As Wiltshire Councillor Roy While indicated he wished to speak. The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders again. 
273/09
Public Participation (2) Cllr. Roy While emphasised the new school site offered exciting opportunities for the Melksham community.  Inevitably the Leisure Review would result in changes. He was optimistic for Melksham at present but if proposals were opposed, there would be closures.  Resources were needed to help the school site and Bowerhill industry. The Blue Pool was in the frame as well and Cabinet had now given the go-ahead for the next phase of the Review.  The school was the biggest facility Melksham had.  Other parts of West Wiltshire were worse off.


Cllr. Glover  emphasised that Roy would have more support if facilities at the school were for the community and it was not a shared site. The Blue Pool should not be controlled by the school. 


Cllr. While reported that at present all additional facilities were in community hands. The Review was taking time but there would be a chance to get actively involved when consultation took place during the summer.


Cllr.Brindle emphasised Melksham needed the equivalent of what was at the Christie Miller already.  This would not be achieved by selling the site. 


Cllr. While  reported that when Wiltshire Council had met the Bowls Club, they had made it clear they supported a replacement facility, but not in the same building.


The Council re-convened.

274/09
Sports Facilities Review – Christie Miller Centre cont: Cllr. Baines then withdrew his first proposal. 
Resolved : Cllr. Baines  proposed that the Council reply to Mr Lord to express Council sympathy with his views and to encourage the RAF Association to apply for the Christie Miller building to be listed.  This motion was approved by the Council by 5 votes for the motion to 2 against the motion . Cllr Steve Petty abstained from the vote as a Member of Wiltshire Council.
275/09
RAF Hawker painting: The Chairman reported that Mr Steve Connor had contacted him to offer the Council a signed limited copy of the Hawker Hunter painting by John Brokenshire. 
Resolved: The Council accept the painting and reply to thank Mr Steve Connor for his kind offer. 
276/09
Wiltshire Council Parish Newsletter – pilot community asset transfer scheme: The Council noted that Wiltshire Council was looking to run a pilot scheme which would enable local councils to have community assets transfered to them.
Resolved: The Parish Council formally apply to Wiltshire Council to have Bowerhill Sports Field transferred to Parish Council ownership.
277/09
Bowerhill Sports Field – community survey: The Chairman confirmed that a draft survey had now been prepared and this would be reviewed by the Council at the next full Council Meeting in January.

278/09
Planning applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

MW09 02757 Land south-west of Oakley Farm, Lower Woodrow. Erection of stable block & hay-store and change of use of agricultural land to equestrian use.
Comments: The Council has no objection in principle to this planning development subject to the following conditions:

a) There should be no new access on to this lane as there is already an existing access which could be easily used and shared instead.

b) The stable block should be relocated in the field to facilitate the use of the existing access down the track to the chicken shed, as per attached plan

c) The existing hedge should be retained and the applicant should undertake to maintain all hedges in the future as part of this planning application.

There were no objections to the following application:-

MW09 03317 Boomerang, Merlin Way, Bowerhill. Change of use of land to outdoor leisure and recreational use. Revised plans
279/09
 Planning Correspondence: 
a) Community Facilities & Local Centre Land: The Council noted a reply from Persimmon to inform that the company was unable to sell this land until matters re the PFI Scheme were concluded.  There was concern as to why the land was still thought to be part of the PFI Housing Scheme when the Planning Committee had unanimously agreed it was a community facility site and could not be developed. 
Resolved: The Council write to the Wiltshire Council and to Persimmon Homes to emphasise that as the site had not yet been marketed, this should be immediately done or the land should be transferred to the Parish Council for community facilities 
b) Local Centre Land – release of Correspondence:  An email received from Planning Officer David Hubbard informed that he was seeking legal advice re release of  the letters which the Parish Council had requested under the Freedom of Information Act.  There was discussion re the procedure for taking up this matter with the Information Commissioner’s Office.  It was noted that the Parish Council firstly had to make a formal complaint to Wiltshire Council.  

Resolved: The Council lodge a formal complaint to Wiltshire Council about the inordinate amount of time the Planning Department was taking  to  supply with this Freedom Of Information request and demand that the letters be now sent.
c) Shaw Hill Affordable Housing: The Clerk reported that the Director of the Wiltshire Rural Housing Association, Mrs Gill Shell had asked to meet the Council again.  Cllr. Chivers  suggested the Council talk to landowners first to find out if there were any other suitable housing sites.  He advised the Council should make clear that it would only be willing to discuss the Shaw Hill site again, in the context of its use for allotments.  

Resolved: The Council reply to Mrs Shell to suggest a Meeting in the New Year.
280/09       Finance - Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and approved for payment:

3524
SLCC: Annual membership for Mary Jarvis

                 £   168.00


3525
P.S. Filkins: Grasscutting Beanacre Oct &Nov
                 £   120.00


3526
British Telecom: Internet 01.11.09- 31.01.10
£95.94 + VAT      £   110.33


3527
Post Office Ltd: Postage stamps


                 £   100.00


3528
Buildbase: Maintenance materials £15.27 + VAT
                £      17.56


3529
Melksham Town Council: Remembrance Wreath 

                                                       (Paid from Chairman’s Allowance)             £      16.50


3530
Countrywide Farmers: Maintenance materials £10.66 + VAT  £       12.26


3531
Mrs Mary Jarvis: December salary 



      
3532     Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: Dec salary (incl.1 day sick pay &  

                          2½ hours overtime                                                                       
3533 Terry Cole: Hours 24.10.09 – 14.11.09 (64 hrs) 

                                             + £25 travel lump sum + £58.10 mileage       

3534
Mrs Teresa Strange: Dec salary + 3½ hrs overtime +expenses 
                                                                                (cleaning materials) £3.42        

3535
Mrs Gill Butler: Hours 12.11.09- 26.11.09 (11½ hrs)                      

3536
Mrs Elaine Cranton: November  office cleaning 
                                                                            11.11.09 - 
 25.11.09 (6¾hrs)      
3527     Inland Revenue: Tax & NI, Employer/ee

                      £   544.51 

3538
Wiltshire Council – Wiltshire Pension Fund

 


               Superannuation Employer/ee – Jarvis/Strange                  £   610.54 

 281/09      Minutes, Budget Meeting, 16th November:  The Council noted that the Budget and Precept for 2010 would be discussed and approved at the next full Council Meeting on 18th January. Resolved:  The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
282/09       Arising from Min. 251/09 Grant Awards 2010: Letter received from the Wilts and Berks Canal Partnership to request that the Council reserve a grant of £500 in 2010 towards the Melksham Canal project. 

Resolved:  The Clerk research how the £500 grant will be used, and report to the Budget at the next Council Meeting on 18th January.
283/09
Minutes, full Council Meeting, 19th October 09: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments:

Min. 191/09,line 4: Delete “more”, insert “move”

                 Min.196/09, line 6: Delete “is”, insert “in”, to read” “ …mobile Post Office in use..”

284/09
Arising from Min.179/09 and 181/09 Speeding Issues:  The Council noted a reply from Wiltshire Council to inform speed limits on County A and B class roads were being reviewed and this included A3102 Sandridge Road.  Cllr. Chivers suggested the Parish Council consider becoming involved with Community Speed Watch so that problem areas could be tackled with speed guns. Cllr. Glover agreed that HGVs especially tended to travel too fast. Cllr. Brindle felt the speed illuminated signs were a better way of tackling speeding. The Clerk reported that the Council’s joint application for speed illuminated signs had now been submitted to the Melksham Area Board. Cllr Petty  informed that these signs required planning permission.
285/09
Arising from Min. 185/09 Shails Lane Crossing: Councillors expressed disappointment that Wiltshire Councillor Tonge, the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport, had now approved the closure of Shails Lane.  The closure was due to safety concerns and was not conditional upon any alternative route being provided. 


Cllr. Petty emphasised that clauses relating to maintenance on residents’ Deeds did not prove ownership of the Lane.  Cllr. Mills expressed concern that there was no complete cycleway in this area.  Cllr.Brindle felt Wiltshire Council was glossing over the fact that there was no footpath along the Sports Field.  If the site took a long time to sell, it could take years to get a path reinstated.  Cllr. Millard voiced concerns about safety of pupils travelling to the new school.  Cllr. Glover emphasised that a footpath could still be in place along a private road.  He expressed concern that while the Coroner had referred to this crossing over A350, there were many others which lacked proper lights and were unsafe.  If Shails Lane had to be closed then so should all the other footpaths which crossed A350.  Cllr. Brindle reported that Wiltshire Council had accepted that the new Diversion route would cause more injuries.  Cllr. Petty felt Wiltshire Council should be contributing towards an alternative safer route.


Resolved: The Parish Council reply to the Wiltshire Council letter to express the grave concern that Shails Lane was being closed without the provision of an alternative safer route and to emphasise that  Wiltshire Council would be fully accountable  for getting pupils from Berryfields to and from the new school in safety. 
286/09
Arising from Min. 194/09 New Allotment Land- response from Wiltshire Council: A reply was received to inform that Wiltshire Council was reluctant to release any of the allocated recreation land at Woolmore Farm for allotments but would be happy to allow allotments on land behind Locking Close, subject to consultation with colleagues. 


Resolved:  The Parish Council reply to welcome the offer of land at Locking Close and question whether some of the remaining land not allocated for recreation at Woolmore Farm could also be considered for allotments.
287/09       Arising from Min.196/09 Post Office Closure: The Council noted a letter from The Post Office to inform that it was not possible to arrange for a mobile unit as an interim measure as there was no established mobile service operating in the area. The Post Office was however focusing efforts to restore a permanent service to Bowerhill as soon as possible.  The Chairman reported that Selwood Housing hoped to get the lease back in the next two weeks so that the shop could then be sold and hopefully a new Post Office service could be established there.

288/09
Arising from Min. 204/09 (ii) Flooding at Woodrow Road: The Council considered  Notes of an informal Meeting held between residents and WC Land Drainage Officer Tim Bray on 24th November to find a solution to flooding problems. A letter had now been sent out by Wiltshire Council to advise residents who had encroached over the original boundary that the field boundary must be restored so that the ditch could be reinstated. The Clerk reported that no residents had yet responded. 
289/09
Arising from Min. 206/09 Shaw Hill Hall and Field: A letter was received from Wansboroughs to request details of Shaw Hill Field and Hall trustees and to ask what lease period and annual rent was required for the new lease.


Resolved: The Council reply to request a 99 year Lease and annual rent of £10 per annum, payable on 1st April.

290/09
Minutes, Informal Meeting re The Paddocks, 2nd November: The Clerk reported that draft Minutes had been circulated to all attendees and amendments had been made.  Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

291/09
Melksham Hospital and Joint Health Care Forum:  The Chairman reported that it was clear at the Joint Forum that doctors themselves were unhappy about the working hours of the nursing teams.  Wiltshire PCT had promised that new nursing teams would be able to give 24 hour cover to compensate for the loss of the Minor Injury Unit. However as a result of staff recruitment difficulties and  poor take-up, the teams were now only covering from 8.00 a.m. – 7.00 p.m.  Giffords Surgery had expressed an interested in opening a First Aid Station but the PCT would not give funding.  He felt the Area Board should be asked to take up this matter with the PCT and be prepared to give some funding.  Councillors felt it understandable that nurses did not wish to cover nights - they would be vulnerable travelling at night with drugs on board.  Melksham’s population was due to increase dramatically and some sort of Minor Injury service was needed.   The Area Board was in a better position than individual councils to put pressure on PCT.  Giffords would be able to indicate an approximate cost if 2 nurses were employed.  MPs needed to be aware of local feeling in this matter. 

Resolved: 1.  The Council Chairman ask the Area Board  to make representations on behalf of the Melksham Community Area  for a Minor Injury Service in Melksham.   
2. The Council again write to Wiltshire PCT to emphasise that Melksham urgently needed a Minor Injury service and send a copy letter to MPs and prospective candidates. 3. The Council find out from Giffords what the approximate cost of a First Aid Station would be. 
292/09
Roundabout Sponsorship: The Council noted a letter received from Melksham Lions. It was agreed to defer this item until the January Council Meeting.

293/09
Adoption of Telephone Kiosks: Cllr. Chivers proposed the Council adopt the telephone boxes listed in the letter received from BT.  The Clerk reported that Cllr. Clark had emailed the Council to express concern that if boxes were adopted there would be an ongoing problem with vandalism and maintenance. Cllr. Baines asked if BT was obliged to retain listed telephone boxes.  The postcode given for Beanacre referred to the box opposite McDonalds in Beanacre Road in the town parish.  The Parish Council telephone box in Beanacre itself was listed. Unfortunately the telephone box in Woodrow Road had been used in the past for illegal substances trading.  It was agreed to clarify with BT which parish telephone boxes were listed, the procedures for listing a telephone box and whether BT proposed to retain listed 
boxes in the future. 
Resolved: The Council seek information re listed boxes as detailed below and consider whether to adopt the boxes once BT had replied.
294/09
Dog Fouling
a) Ban re loose dogs in Shaw Playing Field: A letter was received from Peter Davis of Shaw to express concern that the sign stipulating that dogs had to be kept on a lead at Shaw Playing Field was erected after only two complaints had been received.  No consultation with local residents had taken place.  Councillors agreed that fouling in all playing fields was now a major problem as there were always irresponsible dog
 owners who do not supervise dogs or clear up after them. 

Resolved:  The rule of dogs on leads at Shaw Playing Field remain in place and the Council reply to Mr Davis to explain the reasons for the ban.


b) Dog fouling at Bowerhill Playing Field: The Council noted an email from the Wiltshire Council Dog Warden to inform that the new pilot Dog Training Awareness Scheme held at Southwick Park had been very successful and he would shortly be liaising with the Police for a similar session to be set up at Bowerhill.
295/09
Footway Improvements, Whitley: The Council noted a letter and map received from a Whitley resident to request that new footways be installed there to make walking safer in Whitley.  Only First Lane had a pavement all along one side to the shop.  In Middle Lane a section of road adjacent to the Reading Rooms was without footways and in Top Lane the majority of the road had no pavements except for a short section from Corsham Road to just beyond Eden Grove.  Cllr. Chivers emphasised that the corner just beyond Eden Grove and the section in Middle Lane were especially dangerous. 

Resolved: The Council make representations to Wiltshire Council Highways for footways to be installed on the two sections mentioned above.

296/09       Web link to Counselling Directory: Request received for a website link to be placed on the Council website to a counselling directory. The objective was to encourage those in need of help to find a counsellor or service near at hand. 


Resolved: The Council reply to approve this link.

297/09
Correspondence: The following items were noted:
      a)  WALC circulars for October and November
      b)  Lay-by signs - response from Wiltshire Council 

      c)  Town and Parish Newsletter for November 
      d)  Overgrown Trees at 4 Valiant Close: Letter from Wiltshire Council to inform that resident’s concerns had been passed on to Bowerhill school. It was noted the school was taking no action because trees had been  planted before the school was built.  
      e)  Co-option and democracy – reply from WALC 

      f)   Letter from Communities & Local Govt to emphasise war memorials should be conserved and vandalism properly penalised.

298/09
Mince pie supper: The Chairman  closed the Meeting and  invited all present to partake of a supper of mince pies and sherry. This was enjoyed by all.

Meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.

Chairman, 18th January 2010
PAGE  
10

